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	Minutes of the Meeting of the York Teaching Hospital NHS Foundation Trust Council of Governors, in public, held on 16 June 2016, White Cross Court Social Club, White Cross Road, York, YO31 8JR.  


	Present at the meeting



	Chairman of the meeting:



	
	Ms Susan Symington, Chair

	
	

	Public Governors:



	
	Mrs Jeanette Anness, Ryedale & East Yorkshire

	
	Mrs Ann Bolland, Selby

	
	Mr Andrew Butler, Selby

	
	Mr John Cooke, City of York

	
	Mrs Helen Fields, City of York

	
	Mrs Margaret Jackson, City of York

	
	Mrs Sheila Miller, Ryedale & East Yorkshire

	
	Mr Clive Neale, Bridlington

	
	Mrs Pat Stovell, Bridlington

	
	Mr David Wheeler, Scarborough

	
	Mr Robert Wright, City of York

	

	Appointed Governors:

	
	Prof Rowena Jacobs, University of York 

	
	Cllr Chris Pearson, North Yorkshire County Council

	
	

	Staff Governors:



	
	Dr Andrew Bennett, Scarborough/Bridlington

	
	Mrs Sharon Hurst, Community

	
	Mr Mick Lee, York

	
	Mrs Helen Noble, Scarborough/Bridlington

	
	

	Attendance:



	
	Mr Philip Ashton, Non-executive Director, York Teaching Hospital

	
	Mr Patrick Crowley, Chief Executive 

	
	Mrs Lynda Provins, Governor and Membership Manager

	
	Mrs Wendy Scott, Director of Out of Hospital Care

	
	Prof. Dianne Willcocks, Non-executive Director, York Teaching Hospital

Mrs Melanie Liley, Directorate Manager, Allied Health Professionals

A member of the public was present.

	16/14
	Chairman’s Introduction and Welcome

	
	Ms Symington welcomed everyone to the meeting.      



	16/15
	Apologies for absence

	
	Apologies were received from the following:
Mr Steve Hinchliffe, Public Governor – Whitby
Mrs Diane Rose, Scarborough


Cllr John Galvin, City of York Council

Mr Michael Beckett, North Yorkshire & York Forum

Mr Andrew Bertram, Finance Director

Mrs Jennie Adams, Non-executive Director, York Teaching Hospital

Mr Mike Sweet, Non-executive Director, York Teaching Hospital



	16/16
	Declaration of Interests

	
	There were no changes to the declaration of interests noted.  


	16/17
	Minutes of Council of Governors Public Meeting – 10 March 2016

	
	The minutes of the meeting held on the 10 March 2016 were agreed as a correct record.


	16/18
	Matters Arising from the Minutes

	
	Patient Safety Walkrounds – Ms Symington stated that this is due to be discussed further next week.  

Volunteers – Paper circulated


	16/19
	Update from the Private Meeting held earlier

	
	Ms Symington reported that the Private Meeting had received a report from the Chair together with an updated from the Nominations and Remuneration Committee and feedback from the Governors Forum.  


	16/20
	Governor Reports

	
	Lead Governor’s Report – Mrs Jackson highlighted the visit to Project Choice and stated that if any other governors got the opportunity to attend it was well worth a visit.  She also highlighted that there had been agreement at the private meeting that governor’s audits from the Quality Report should be reported back into the meeting.
Arts Strategy Group – Mrs Anness highlighted the maps produced by the Arts Team and that the Arts Officer had not been replaced yet due to financial constraints.  Ms Symington stated she had seen the new art work in Bridlington Canteen and the governors agreed that the art work in the Trust was a valuable addition and very beneficial.  Mrs Anness stated that new terms of reference for the group were due to go to the Board meeting.  Cllr Pearson stated that there was also some good photographs at Selby Hospital produced by the local Camera Club.
Fairness Forum – Mrs Bolland stated that the Friends of York paid for the Arts Co-ordinator.  She stated that the patient story from the meeting was really good and about issues with accessibility for people with mobility problems.  One problem highlighted was how people with mobility issues use pedal bins.  

It was noted that Mr Golding had been asked to provide an update on Equality and Diversity at the next meeting.

Mr Butler asked if the Fairness Forum were satisfied with the progress being made in respect of the interpretation services.  She noted good progress was being made since the provider had been changed and the provider would be giving more training to staff.  Prof. Willcocks stated that there was an issue with front of house staff who should be trained to communicate and signpost more formal routes for those users who have problems communicating.  Mrs Bolland also raised an issue with graphs within reports which needed to be made easier to read.
Community Services Group – Mrs Jackson stated that the Out of Hospital Strategy had been approved by the Board and that a number of initiatives were being put in place such as Discharge Liaison Officers at York.  


	16/21
	Sustainability & Transformation Plan (STP)

	
	Mrs Scott provided an update on the STP for Humber, Coast and Vale and tabled some presentation slides.
National guidance published in November 2015 highlighted the need for a multi place based 5 year plan for each of the 44 footprints (Oct 16 to Mar 21).  These are predominantly health plans which are based on areas of approximately 1.4 million population. The first draft is due at the end of June and needs to set out key priorities including any health and wellbeing gaps, financial challenges and care quality gaps.  She noted that Health Watch have also been involved in the plans.  
The overarching footprint for the Trust’s area covers Hull, North Lincolnshire and York/Scarborough.  The local plan will cover York, Scarborough and Ryedale and is due to undergo a confirm and challenge session on Monday before being signed off and sent to NHSE at the end of June. 

Mr Neale asked about engagement of Local Authorities and governance.  The LAs have been engaged and there is also various governance mechanisms which underpin the processes taking place. Further processes will need to be put in place about how resources are used and in relation to reporting to NHSE.
Mrs Miller was concerned that staff would be shared across the footprint and Mrs Scott stated that is not part of the plan.  Mr Crowley stated it is about key areas that the footprint collectively need to work on and can have some impact on.  Networks and links are already been worked through.
Mr Wright asked if a Senior Responsible Officer had been appointed for the footprint and Mr Crowley confirmed that this has not happened and will be unlikely now until the 2nd phase.  

Mr Butler asked about the governance around decision making and Mrs Scott noted that there are a number of groups which sit under a Joint Commissioning Executive and that the idea is also for this to be monitored by the Health and Wellbeing Board as their strategy and the STP should fit together.  Mr Crowley added that the governance arrangements are incredibly important as the ambition is for the Joint Commissioning Executive to have devolved powers, but this will be with regard to things that cover the whole footprint link ambulance service provision.
Mr Neale asked about financial constraints and Mr Crowley responded that there will be no more money.  There was a discussion about collective finances and it was noted that Hull commissioners currently have a surplus whilst Vale of York is in deficit.
Mr Crowley stated that this is about the need to transform services and is being monitored closely at national level to ensure collaborative working.  
Mr Neale asked about the inclusion of social care and it was noted that although social care and health go hand in hand it is predominantly a health plan.  Mr Crowley stressed the plans are essentially about getting back to a sustainable footing financially for providers and a commitment to joint working on health inequalities.  
Ms Symington thanked Mrs Scott for her update and thought it would be useful for her to provide another update at the next meeting. 
Action:  LP to add STP to the September Agenda


	16/22
	Chief Executive’s Report

	
	Mr Crowley stated that 4 STP footprint leads had been called to attend a risk meeting recently in London.  At the meeting a report was mentioned that stated that there was no evidence of provider collaboration in the Humber, Coast and Vale footprint.  Mr Crowley took the opportunity to set the record straight and highlighted the networks in the footprint and provider collaboration which had taken place for many years.  

Mr Crowley highlighted that if you looked at the geography of the footprint, this placed Hull at the centre, which he said was deliberate in order to make Hull sustainable as a tertiary centre as the resident population does not achieve that.  He stressed again that the Trust has been working collaboratively with Hull and NE Lincs for a number of years in order to achieve this sustainability especially since the merger of Scarborough.
Mr Crowley stated that there would be 3 distinct areas within the footprint; Hull, York and Scarborough and North Lincs and Goole.  
Mr Crowley provided a current performance overview in context against previous years and the previous difficulties achieving targets across the board especially 18 weeks, Emergency Care and Cancer.  In 2015/16 the Trust closed with a really positive scorecard with the issues being finance and the Emergency standard which was positive and showed the organisation swimming against the tide.  
Mr Crowley noted that the current financial context was worse than the downside financial case presented to Monitor at the time of the merger with Scarborough.  However, he was quietly pleased about the growing strength of the organisation’s position.   

Mr Crowley went on to explain the difficulties the organisation was having achieving the 95% Emergency Standard and that there had previously been assistance from NHSI, NHSE and the Local Authorities especially around trying to improve out of hospital care which was out with the organisations control.  He noted the problems recruiting and reliance on locums and highlighted that the only successful recruitment in ED was being achieved at big centres, like Leeds.
Mr Crowley reported on discussions at Executive Board yesterday which had highlighted the amount of different work streams in place and that he had been amazed at the amount and depth of work being undertaken and this all just needed to come together.  
Mr Crowley also noted the positive work being carried out at Scarborough and that the model being adopted had recently been presented at a national conference and was now receiving national and international attention.
He stressed that his benchmark for ED is that the organisation should not be harming patients and stated that apart from longer waits there was no tangible evidence of this.  
Prof. Jacobs left the meeting.
Mr Crowley stated that the organisation needed to achieve 91.48% to be exact which had been achieved in the first 2 months, however, this had dropped in June.  
Mrs Miller noted the Health Watch Survey which had gone to the Board to Board and that following discussions some things had changed, however, there did not seem to be any triage/streaming.  She also asked that the governors have sight of any action plans for ED.  Mr Crowley stated that there were copious action plans and he was happy to share these.  He also thought it would be useful if the Juliet Walters and/or Mandy McGale was asked to present to the Council as they had a greater level of detail. 
Mr Crowley also highlighted the turbulent time in ED from the point of view of CQC intervention to change the process and the disconnect from the Urgent Care Contracts.  In relation to streaming/triage the ED were piloting a Navigator role which would meet and greet patients and divert them to other options if appropriate. 
Prof. Willcocks stated that the NEDs take a keen interest in the action plans brought to the Board and she was aware that Geriatricians had started to attend ED to try to intercept patients and ensure a quick turnaround. She also noted that the Elderly Care Directorate were 12 weeks into a pilot regarding discharge to assess to help the flow out of the hospital.
Mr Crowley stated that the annual staff survey results had been received and he had noted a steady improvement over time especially following the dip, which happened after the merger.  He provided an explanation of the graph within his report that placed the Trust in a very good position in relation to sustained improvement and some other Trusts.
Mrs Anness asked whether there was any clarification on when the STP funding would be received.  Mr Crowley noted that this was still unclear and rules should be available in the next couple of weeks. 

Ms Symington thanked Mr Crowley for his clear and comprehensive briefing.  


	16/23
	Update on Membership

	
	Concern was expressed that the membership figures were dropping.  Mrs Provins noted that this was due to deceased patients being removed from the database, but a recruitment drive is being planned to try to capture younger members.
Mr Neale asked if the next report could include the total number of members in a constituency in relation to the percentage of the total population.  

Action: LP to report on the total number of members in a constituency and that as a percentage of the total population.
Ms Symington noted that the membership area on the website is being updated and Mrs Provins stated that photographs of governors have been included and she is working on pen portraits of each governor to go with them.  



	16/24
	Governor Elections 2016

	
	Mrs Provins agreed to circulate the prospective governor information which had been amended and used for the election.
Action: LP to send the Prospective Governor Information to governors
Mrs Fields asked about the cost of the elections and Mrs Provins noted that this were variable due to the number of governors being sought.  She confirmed that following the elections she would look at both the election and database provider to ensure the Trust is getting value for money.


	16/25
	Any Other Business

	
	a) Mr Butler highlighted that he was resigning as a Selby governor on the 17 June, but would be standing for the Ryedale position.  This was due to a change of address.  He reflected on his time as a governor and thanked the Council for their support and commitment.  Ms Symington thanked Mr Butler for his great input and commitment to the Council and especially the Constitution Review Group.
b) Mrs Provins asked governors to hold a date for Governor Development Training on the 1 December as it is hoped that Governwell will provide some core skills training.  

c) Ms Symington noted the following dates for AGMs and asked that governors try to attend one of the meetings if at all possible. 

· York – 7 September at 5pm

· Scarborough 8 September at 10am
Members of the Public and attendees other than Mrs Provins were asked to leave the meeting at this point. A further private discussion was held, detail of which has been placed on the end of the Private Council minutes. 


	16/26
	Time and date of the next meeting

	
	The next meeting will be held on 8 September 2016 at St Catherine’s Hospice, Scarborough 
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